
  
CHISELBOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 14th February 2018. 
 

Present:   Mr R Brown, Mr A Pipe, Mr M Langdon, Mrs J Buckmaster, Dr R Bulley 
In Attendance:  Mr M. Hamlin (Clerk), Members of the public, Mr Mark Keating. 
  
 
1: Apologies for absence: Mr R. Pallister  
2: Declarations of Interest. Mr A. Pipe declared an interest in agenda 

item 7, planning application for solar array behind Minchingtons Close, 
being a director of the CLT, and would abstain from deliberations. 

 

3: Public Forum: Rubbish fly tipping – agenda item  
4: Minutes of the meeting: Held on:  13th December 2017. 

It was proposed by Mr Langdon, seconded by Mr Pipe with all in 
favour that these be signed. 
Matters arising under: 

 

2017.07.16 Road markings, no further update had been received.  
2017.11.03 Refuse bags in East Street, Since SWP had spoken to the perpetrator 

of the fly tipping there had been no further incidents. To be included 
on March agenda and then drop if no further problems. 

 

2017.11.03 Memorial to Miss Burns, Mr Brown had spoken to the PCC and the 
Village Hall Committee; a measure of agreement had been reached to 
erect a sandstone memorial on the farm land in East Street that Miss 
Burns used to own. Mr and Mrs Holloway had agreed to donate the 
stone. There would be an inscription on behalf of the village and the 
PCC and hall would be free to arrange an additional plaque or 
inscription if they wished. Subject to final agreement by the PCC and 
Hall committee 

 

2017.11.04 Defibrillator, no progress with the defibrillator provision, next step to 
raise the funds, approximately £1,500. Most likely siting Village Hall 
under cover in the porch. Any volunteers to raise funds would be 
welcome (contact clerk). 

 

2017.11.09 Neighbourhood Watch, The Neighbourhood Watch street reps had 
now given permission for their names to be released to the public 
domain. Townsend Villas Adrian Pipe, Taylors Orchard Theresa Hann, 
North Street Roger Pine, East Street Angela O’Neil, Cat Street 
Andrew Buckmaster and Sue Brown, Manor Barton Cathy Doodson, 
Fairplace Stuart Rice and Susan Rees, Skillgate Lane Sue Bulley. The 
reps would receive alerts from the police to pass on as deemed 
necessary. Thanks expressed to Sue Bulley for her efforts in getting 
Neighbourhood Watch organised. 

 

5: District Councillor’s Report: Ric Pallister Mr Pallister was on leave; 
no written report had been received. 

 

6: County Councillor’s Report: Mark Keating Mr Keating urged 
everyone to contribute to the consultation on Somerset Library service 
delivery. This will involve more involvement and contribution, from 
local communities if some of the smaller libraries are to stay open. Full 
details are on the Somerset Libraries Page of the SCC website. The 
consultation period ends on 22nd April. A road safety strategy 
consultation was taking place which would end on 8th March 
concerning all aspects of road safety. Ofsted had completed a report 
for Children’s Services at County Hall which was satisfactory and the 
County Council were working hard to bring it up to outstanding, 
moving in that direction. Council Tax would be increasing by 5.98% 
overall for the County to invest in services. 

 

7: 
7.01 

Planning: Richard Brown  
Honey Barn – Application to amend design and layout. An application 
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7.02 

for retrospective planning permission had been received, the work for 
which planning permission had been sought having been carried out. 
The view of the Parish Council (which was available to view on SSDC 
website), was that this placed undue pressure on the planners who 
had to view the situation objectively as if the work had not been 
carried out, in the knowledge that they risked having to make good 
losses if they ordered the original plans be complied with and the 
builder was successful on appeal. The Parish Council response 
challenged each change under 10 headings. The Parish Council 
response also drew attention to the fact that the plans were in fact 
inaccurate to the extent that the green area to the south of the garage 
which had been a condition of the original planning permission, was in 
fact an impossibility. 
Comments from the floor:  
The deviation from the original plans would affect everyone. The 
proposed green area to the south, would under the requested plans  
not now exist and was now destined to become a terrace meaning that 
parties could take place on it, washing be hung on it etc, disturbing the 
peace throughout the village,  
The new unauthorised entrance to the house at ground level, would 
become the de facto entrance encouraging parking on the already 
narrow part of North Street and having a detrimental effect on road 
safety, 
The new air source heat pump had been placed in a visible position 
without planning permission and by its nature would be running 24/7 
emitting a constant 43db of noise. 
The retrospective planning permission model appears very  weak and 
did not inspire confidence that SSDC could be trusted to enforce their 
own policy and the legislation. 
In the event that retrospective planning permission was granted, the 
only avenue of redress by third parties was by way of Judicial Review 
in the High Court at a cost of at least £20,000 if there was a legally 
arguable case. This line of action is being seriously considered by 
some of the residents who feel let down by the lack of control of the 
builders changes. 
Care would need to be taken to ensure that what had been described 
as a Summer House did not turn in to something which would exceed 
permitted development limits. 
A view was expressed that the comments from the Parish Council had 
been made without direct knowledge of the views, and strength of 
feeling of all the immediate neighbours. The Chairman explained that 
the procedural method of Parish Council representation was 
psephocracy, but before compiling the response soundings from near 
neighbours had been made in detail. The council felt emphasis had 
been directed at addressing specific planning points not personal 
feelings related to the application. This was the only way of making a 
reasoned prospect of influencing the adjudication. Whilst empathising 
with those who had suffered tangible human misery, wrought upon 
them by the actions of the builder, only by addressing factual planning 
considerations could there be any chance of a favourable outcome. 
It was agreed that the Clerk to the Council would write to BT and alert 
them that their wall adjoining had been damaged and could create a 
legal liability. Also, to alert them to the fact that their boundary had 
been infringed. 
The public were urged to make their own views known by commenting 
on the proposal on the SSDC website. This was important because 
the planners would have regard to the number of objections. 
There was no objection or comment regarding the application to erect 
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a solar array behind the new houses at Minchingtons close. 
8: Burridge Copse: The Countryside Team had that day sent a report 

following their recent site visit. They suggested that a progressive 
approach be taken to make it accessible to the public. A number of 
suggestions had been made which would be considered. There were 
a number of ways that the copse could be made self-sustaining and all 
this was to be looked at. It was confirmed that specific insurance had 
been taken out to cover third party risks upon ownership of the copse 
passing to the Parish Council. 

 

9: County Council Farm Land: Dr Bulley thanked the sub-committee for 
their work. He gave a progress report which informed that the sub-
committee had met 4 times since October, the County and District 
Councillors were lending their support. They had spoken to the Norton 
& Environs CLT to gain an understanding of the potential benefits of 
using that vehicle as a means of acquiring the land for the village. 
SCC had offered to delay any sale of the land until March 2019 
enabling the Parish Council to enter into an options agreement and 
start fundraising. In view of the limited time available until March 2019, 
it was proposed to bring forward the production of the Final Report for 
consideration by the CPC in April, With a further update on progress to 
the CPC in March. 

 

10: Community Land Trust: Now registered and complying with the new 
data protection regulations, shop doing well, Post Office running at a 
slight loss which was expected as run by paid staff. Yarlington being 
chased to conclude the Section 278 agreement actions imposed as 
part of the planning permission for the new houses at Minchingtons 
Close. It was not clear who had bought the old fruit farm site at Norton, 
but all the trees had been chopped down and the CLT would monitor 
this as they were a possible contender for provision of the affordable 
houses under the Section 106 agreement. Mr Pipe had briefly 
introduced the possibility of Chiselborough CPC working with the CLT 
to acquire the County Farm Land and they were amiable to the 
concept. Christmas order system would be improved to increase take 
up next year. Security arrangements had been reviewed with all staff 
following recent shop robberies in the locality. Confirmed that the rural 
subsidy to assist local Post Offices would continue.  

 

11: Councillor duties and responsibilities: Work progressing, Martyn 
would be asked to assist in order to bring to make better progtress. 

 

12: Finance: Cheques were approved for the Annual Subscription to 
S.A.L.C £82.72, Greenslade Taylor Hunt for Land Valuation £240.00 
(this was in fact approved and paid in May but the cheque was never 
presented), WIX Website Charges for the annual hosting and domain 
(reimbursement to R. Brown), £95.25. 
The precept would rise by 16% to £6,000 which would equate to about 
£5.00 per house. In recent years the Parish Council had broken even. 
This year there were possible further expenses i.e. data protection, 
auditing and legal charges for the Farm land acquisition. The situation 
would be reviewed, and if there was a surplus at the end of the year 
the figure would be adjusted for the next precept. 
Thanks expressed to Mr Morley who offered to assist the Parish 
Council with data protection issues using his experience from his work 
with the MOD. 
Each year the Parish Council made donations to village, and other 
organisations. The Parish Councillors would give this consideration 
and make formal decisions at the March meeting. 

 

13: Reports: Ranger Most of the grids on the common were cleared and 
checked by the ranger on 13th February, there were several on the 
common which were really blocked, she had also checked all the other 
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grids and they were OK. Issues requiring attention of the Ranger to be 
reported to Mr Langdon. 

 Parish Land:  With the approach of the lambing season, it would be 
necessary to put up the electric fence on the common. Once a date for 
this was fixed volunteers would be sought to assist. 

 

 Highways: The blocked drains in Skillgate and the ones by Manor 
Farm and Balham Hill Farm had been reported to County Highways 
and was being investigated by the Superintendent Mike Fear. Mr 
Keating advised that a schedule of clearing was followed by SCC and 
he included details in his regular updates. Urgent situations were 
attended too, and Mr Keating requested that he be copied in to these 
when reported. Mr Keating confirmed that in the event of an acute 
situation arising outside of normal hours that posed a risk to public 
safety, the police should be alerted using the 101 service, (in the event 
of a situation arising which posed significant risk, a judgement should 
be made whether it required use of the 999 service). 

 

 Rights of Way: Mr Pipe would chase up the repair of the loose railing 
on Hempalong. He would also chase up the repair of the broken finger 
post on the footpath starting on North Street going in the direction of 
Creedy. A member of the public reported that on the path past the 
Church, Mr Holloway had put a piece of wood along the fence beside 
the gate which usually enabled dogs to get through, this was making it 
difficult to use the path with dogs. Mr Pipe agreed to check this out to 
see if anything could be done. 

 

14: Correspondence: None   
15: Points for New Business: None  
 
The next meeting will be held at 7.30pm on Wednesday 14th March 2018. 
 
 
 
 
Signed _________________________               Date _______________________________ 


